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April 3, 2002

The Honorable Cynthia Sullivan

Chair, Metropolitan King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Sullivan:

Enclosed for the King County Council’s review and consideration is a Motion exploring options to achieve long-term stable funding for County park and recreation services.  The primary purpose of the Motion is to have the Council confirm that King County should be evaluating all reasonable alternatives to keep County parks and recreation facilities open to the public while eliminating the dependence of these facilities on Current Expense (CX) funding as soon as possible.

King County owns over twenty-five thousand acres of park, recreation and open space lands and over one hundred miles of trails, including one hundred eighty-three different parks, sixteen pools, six community centers, a golf course and an aquatic center.  The Council and the Executive have worked together aggressively to acquire new parks and open space lands.  The public has enthusiastically supported a series of major park acquisition efforts over the years, beginning with the Forward Thrust campaign in the late 1960s, and continuing on with open space campaigns, farmlands preservation, and other initiatives.  As a result of all of these efforts, King County has one of the finest regional parks systems in the country. 

However, this tremendously successful parks system is now on the verge of a complete shutdown because of the revenue constraints facing us.  Failure to prevent this will have an immediate impact on the quality of life in the region since some three million people visit King County parks each year, with visitor and user levels growing steadily with population growth.

How did we get here?  There are many reasons.  King County has seen a remarkable growth in general population and particularly in the incorporated population over the last twenty years.  Urbanization in the unincorporated areas has increased the cost of running County government, while annexations and incorporations have reduced the revenues available to the County. 

King County is also required by state law to provide a number of services out of its general unrestricted revenues.  But the rate of growth in the cost of providing state mandated services in King County has far exceeded the rate of growth of County general unrestricted revenues that constitute the majority of the Current Expense fund.  I outlined the severity of this problem and my plan of action to solve it in my February 19, 2002 letter to you regarding the County’s 2003 fiscal crisis. 

King County responded to the budget crisis by cutting services and drawing down reserves, instituting an ongoing hiring freeze in November 2000, consolidating departments and reducing staff.  But these actions are not enough.  Because over $110 million in CX reductions must be made in the next three years and the County must provide state-mandated services, discretionary services are most at risk to lose funding. 

King County has repeatedly sought legislative support for structural changes to match the County’s revenue generating ability to its mandated service obligations but thus far has not been successful in securing new revenue options.  Since I sent you the February 19 letter the state legislature has adjourned without providing county’s with any new funding sources, and has at the same time taken many actions to worsen our financial situation.

The unfortunate fact is that King County is not required by state law to provide a parks and recreation system.  The 2002 budget for the Parks and Recreation Division reflects a deep round of cuts, including cutting back on maintenance, staffing cuts, and program cuts, including the unprecedented seasonal closure of forty-four County parks in the fall of 2001.  An additional one million dollars in cuts to the Division were announced in February 2002, including the continuing closure of twenty parks on a year-round basis.  Because of the long-term, ongoing severity of Current Expense fund shortfalls impacting so many County programs, it is no longer possible for the County parks and recreation system to continue to be adequately funded over time through Current Expense revenues.

Although it is too early to know precisely how much revenue will be available to fund parks facilities and programs in 2003, significant additional parks closures are virtually inevitable and a worst case scenario would require mothballing of all parks facilities as early as November 2002.  To help address these problems, Councilmember Larry Phillips, Councilmember Carolyn Edmonds and I formed the Metropolitan Parks Task Force.  They have been asked to recommend to the County Council and the Executive, by June 2002, ways to keep King County parks and recreation facilities open to the public and eliminate the reliance of these parks and facilities on County Current Expense revenues, while considering the long and short-term effects of recommended actions and working with affected stakeholders.

I believe it is in the interest of the parks system and park users—the residents and taxpayers of King County—to find a way to ensure that the parks and facilities now owned by King County can be financially secure over the long term.  This Motion requires that I examine every reasonable and legal way to do so, and then report back to the Council the results of my evaluation, the work of the Parks Task Force, and proposed next steps.  I urge your adoption.  If you have any questions, please contact Pam Bissonnette, Director of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 296-6500.  

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

RS:kt

cc:
The Honorable Larry Phillips, King County Councilmember


The Honorable Carolyn Edmonds, King County Councilmember


Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks


King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Ellen Petre, Interim Chief of Staff




  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Steve Call, Director, Office of Budget

